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Notes of the meeting on 24 April 2015 at Chaucer Centre


MEMBERS:

	Yvette Stanley 
	Director of Children, Schools and Families 
	YS

	Cllr Maxi Martin  
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services 
	MM

	Jeremy Walsh
	Service Director, SWLSTG 
	JW

	Khadiru Mahdi 
	Chief Executive, MVSC
	KM

	Caroline Farrar
	Assistant Director of Commissioning and Planning, Merton Clinical Commissioning Group 
	CF

	Anne Howers
	Clinical Services Director, Sutton & Merton Community Services/Royal Marsden
	AH


IN ATTENDANCE:

	Paul Ballatt 
	Assistant Director for Commissioning, Strategy & Performance, LB Merton
	PB

	Jane McSherry
	Assistant Director for Education, LBM
	HT

	Naheed Chaudhry
	Service Manager for Policy, Planning and Performance, LBM
	NC

	Kate Saksena – item 4 only
	School Improvement Manager, LBM
	KS

	Sandra Garvey 
	Clerk, LBM
	SG


APOLOGIES:
	Tina Harvey
	Headteacher, Perseid School
	TH

	Paul Angeli
	Assistant Director for Children’s Social Care, LBM
	PA

	Kay Eilbert
	Director of Public Health
	KE

	Chris Lee 
	Director, Environment & Regeneration
	CL

	Adam Doyle
	Merton Clinical Commissioning Group
	JK

	Ian Beever 
	MVSC
	IB

	Nikki Morgan
	Headteacher, Holy Trinity School
	NM

	Bev Giarraputo
	South Thames College
	BG

	Anne Hoblyn 
	JobCentre Plus, South London District
	AHo

	Andy Redfearn
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	AR

	Ian Petherbridge
	St Mark’s Family Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	IP

	Stuart MacLeod 
	Chief Supt, Met Police 
	SMc

	Julia Groom 
	Public Health Consultant
	JG

	Phil Palmer 
	Chief Inspector, Met Police 
	PP


	Item
	
	Action

	1.
	Welcome & Apologies
	

	
	
YS opened the meeting by welcoming colleagues, and apologies were noted.

	

	2. 
	Minutes of Last Meeting on 19 September and Matters Arising
	

	
	The draft minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record.
	

	3.
	MSCB Annual Report 
	

	
	YS introduced the MSCB annual report.  The new Chair is well established and the Board had reviewed its own governance arrangements and that sub groups had now been revised.  The existing QA board has been strengthened and a new Business Improvement Group introduced.
YS explained that the report covered many issues including safeguarding; trends in CP plans; profile of LAC; asylum seeker issues; Children at risk of sexual exploitation; response to Prevent;   as well as providing an understanding of why young people are coming into local authority care. 

Members’ attention was drawn to the business priorities for 2014-15 on page 28 of the report.
AH stated that she would like to invite the new LADO, Donna Davis, to her management team meeting to learn more about the role.   It was noted that the work undertaken so far on promoting this important role amongst agencies has generated more referrals.


	AH



	4.
	Standards Report  
	

	
	Members had sight of this report, which provided an update on all phases of standards in schools, and included the Virtual School annual report and RAISEOnline summary.  
KS talked through the headlines of the report, including the focus of work for 2013-14 and the impact made.  It was noted that the fact that above national average was not achieved in KS2 joint L4 for reading, writing and maths was due to the change in assessment, which now requires two out of the three to be achieved.  KS commented that the issue was not associated to particular schools as the outcome was different for different schools. 

KS then talked about the priorities that were identified in last year’s Standards Report, and the impact measures.  The main points were noted as follows:

· EYs: development of parenting training
PB undertook to provide MM with some background data.

· Pupil premium
A further 700 eligible pupils will generate approximately £1m additional funding for Merton’s schools.

· Improvement in primary figure percentage 
At the time of writing, the report states that the percentage of children in Merton primary schools who were receiving good or better education was less than the national average.  However, KS reported that this percentage has now changed and meets the national average.  It was noted that there was also an error in the handout shared.


· Links with Health and Wellbeing Board
A key priority is the refresh of the Health and Wellbeing Strategy.  The focus is to improve educational attainment, including narrowing the gap.

· The role of governors 
KS commented that current training programme has helped enormously in increasing governors’ abilities to improve performance.

It was noted that KS would be retiring at the end of the summer term, and personal thanks and well wishes were extended by Board members.

	PB

	5.
	Update on Health and Wellbeing Strategy 
	

	
	PB explained that the current strategy is being refreshed with the expectation to be signed off at the end of April.  The final version will come back to a future Children’s Trust Board meeting.  The latest version is a 3 year strategy which includes a negotiated chapter for children under the theme ‘Best start in life…’.
The key targets address immunization, functional wellbeing, obesity, educational attainment gaps and school readiness.

	

	6.
	Information Sharing to Support Children’s Safeguarding and Protection 
	

	
	YS explained that this report was being shared at all strategic partnership meetings to highlight the need for local NHS and LA agencies to renew their compliance with legislation and good practice, brought about following a series of national child protection cases.

	

	7.
	Quarterly Performance Monitoring 
	

	
	NC updated the Board on the data for year end.  The main points were noted as follows: 

1.  Percentage of parents completing Parenting Programmes
Management action is underway. It was noted that Early Years have identified that they are dealing with more complex families, than they had previously. 


6/7. Early Years Foundation Profile:  Free School Meals
Good news as the gap has decreased.


11. Percentage of excess weight in children aged 10-11 years
Updated 2014-15 dataset is due.

12.  Percentage of young people on the waiting list for CAMHS – first assessment 
Quarter 1 figures have shown an improvement.  Slightly down on Quarter 3 – to be confirmed.  Focus on CAMHS was agreed for a future meeting (see any other business).
18. Percentage of Single Assessments completed within 45 days

Identified as the best performance to date.

20.  Percentage of quorate attendance at CP conferences

Awaiting outcome of further piece of work to identify whether this data is being captured s consistently as it should be.

21.  Percentage of CP cases which were reviewed within required timescales
Slight improvement shown and now in line with national benchmark.

22.  Percentage of children who become subject to a CP plan who had a 4 weekly CP visit in timescale
Improvement focus for service.

23.  Percentage of children/young people who become subject to a CP plan for the second or subsequent time
In line with national trend.  It was noted that larger family groups are coming into Merton.

24.  Percentage of report to LADO within one working day
Improving, following increased awareness and training.  Further work on ‘refining’ to be done and re-looking at guidance.

27.  Percentage of LAC in external foster care agencies
Recruitment remains a challenge and there are more independent placements than we would like there to be.

28.  Percentage of children in care – cases which were reviewed within timescale

95% at year end.

29.  Percentage of LAC annual health assessment completed on time

Data expected in July 2015.

30.  Percentage of initial personal education plans completed within timescales

Much improved from last year - 93%

31.  Numbers of children who become LAC due to a remand
Figures due in July.

32.  Percentage of care leavers in education, employment and training

Figures due in July.

35.  Serious youth violence indicator
Numbers are down, but the seriousness of incidents is rising.  This is an issue being focused on by the Youth Crime Board.

44.  Percentage of all SEN statements issued in 26 weeks
Needs to be refreshed due to the introduction of EHC plans.  Once completed, the monitoring of this indicator will cease and a new measure will be introduced.
  
	

	8.
	Any Other Business 
	

	
	Royal College of Paediatricians Clinical Health Review

PB stated that this will be brought back to the Children’s Trust Board in the Autumn.

Progress in Community Health Procurement

PB said that officers across CCG/CSF and Public Health are actively engaged in the re-procurement of community health services.

CF explained that evaluation scoring is currently being undertaken and the tender is due out on 1 June 2015.  
South West London Children’s Clinical Group

YS explained that there is a reconfiguration of child sexual abuse services being undertaken on a regional basis.

	

	9.
	Date of Next Meeting 
	

	
	It was agreed that the next round of meetings would be arranged for the end of June, beginning of September and thereafter bi-monthly.


	SG

	10.
	Any Other Business 
	

	
	CAMHS Update

JW agreed to give an update on CAMHS at the September meeting.

	JW
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